Russell Carpenter
I matriculated in October 1945, having secured deferment from call-up at the end of hostilities.

The notable memories I have are of being one of a sprinkling of young men straight out of school surrounded by a majority of ex-servicemen, some of whom had only seen a few years of conscription, but some of whom had been on active service in senior operational commands, in some cases for the whole of the war, and returned decorated with awards for bravery.

It was astonishing that we seemed to mix without any embarrassment or assumption of veteran status on their part.

I joined the Boat Club and after gaining 1st Lent boat colours in my first year was elected secretary for 

’46-47, and found myself organising men years my senior with no awkwardness on either side.

The ex-servicemen must have found the wearing of gowns and gating by midnight and all the accepted regulations of the time extraordinarily irksome, but accepted everything with good humour, while finding the return to close book-work quite taxing after years away from it all.

The war-time restriction that not more than four days a week could be spent on the river, meant that I chose to do athletics on the other days, but this ceased to apply the following year and thereafter it was a daily routine to be rowing and coaching the lower boats every day except Sundays.

My impression remains that the same was true in other sports and in the general social mixing at the College.

